MAY 19, 2009 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

(a)
Public Hearing and Action on AATA Park and Ride Lot Site Plan, area southwest of the intersection of Plymouth Road and US-23.  A proposal to construct a 245-space commuter parking lot that allows car/vanpooling and provides public transportation access via bus into the City – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Kowalski made a brief presentation and provided a summary of the proposal.

Noting no speakers, Bona closed the public hearing at 7:
29 p.m.

Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approve the following motion:


WHEREAS, the City Administrator is directed to obtain comments and suggestions from the appropriate City departments with regard to certain public projects meeting development regulations prior to City Council approval; and


WHEREAS, such public projects are to be reviewed by the City Planning Commission prior to City Council approval;


RESOLVED, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission finds that the Ann Arbor Transportation Authority Plymouth Road Park and Ride Public Project Adheres to private development standards, subject to Zoning Board of Appeals approval of necessary variances

Derezinski asked whether there was a shelter on site to be used during inclement weather, and how often bus service would be offered at the site.

Steve Magnum, 34000 Plymouth Road, Livonia, replied that there would be a typical bus shelter.  He also said there would be more frequent bus service during rush hour and in the latter part of the day, but was unsure what the actual frequency would be.  He added that his team wanted the site to be as green as possible, utilizing LED lighting, and lots of landscaping.  He said the site would incorporate infrastructure for electrical cars in the future and use bio-swales to make water cleaner before it enters the storm water system.

Potts, asked where the site’s entrance and exit were.

Kowalski replied that driveway lined up with the traffic light.

Potts asked if buses and cars would use the same driveway.

Kowalski replied that this was the case.

Potts believed this was an important project.  She noted that City had been expressing interest in park and ride lots since the 1980s.  She hoped two or three more lots would follow.

Carlberg asked the petitioner what else was being done to clean the water on site.

Magnum replied that bio-swales would be used along the southern portion as well as on the opposite side to the corner.  He said more plants would be introduced to filter the typical parking lot contaminants and that a floor bay would be installed before water entered the bio-swale.  He said the project detained above the minimum requirements.

Carlberg said it sounded like the cleansing was iffy and incomplete.  She asked if a vortex system was considered and whether the water would be partially or totally cleaned.

Magnum replied that it would be partially cleaned.

Carlberg asked if he could completely cleanse the water.

Magnum replied that he was unsure what else his team could do, and noted that vortex systems were not 100% guaranteed.

Carlberg urged him to consider somehow cleaning all water on site. She also noted a staff concern over the amount of asphalt used, but also noted that AATA felt the extra asphalt was necessary for safety on site.  She said she preferred to err on the side of caution, and was okay with the extra paving.

Westphal asked if pervious pavement was considered.

Magnum replied that it was, but that the soil was clay, so the water would collect just under the surface of the porous pavement and ruin the surface.  He said he had looked at this option with the City, and determined that it would not work in this case.

Westphal asked if there was any anticipated interaction with the University.  He asked what impact this parking lot would have on the Green Road parking lot run by the University.  

Magnum replied that he was unsure of any potential interaction, but he noted that AATA had received a lot of positive feedback about installing this park and ride lot.

Westphal said he was glad that the bicycle parking was enclosed, and asked if there was room to expand the bike racks in the event that more usage was generated than anticipated.

Christy Summers, of the development team, replied that the bicycle parking met requirements, and that there was extra space if more racks were necessary.

Woods was glad to see additional sidewalk to connect to the existing Plymouth Road site.  She asked if pedestrians had to cross in front of cars entering the roadway from the southbound US-23 ramp.  She asked if there would be adequate signage to warn oncoming traffic of the possibility of cyclists or pedestrians.

Magnum replied that these issues had been discussed, and that high visibility striping with high grid was going to be installed, as was the proper pedestrian signage.  He noted that the pedestrian paths were ADA compliant, but that no signalization would be installed.

Woods commented that she, too, hoped to see coordination with University of Michigan busses.  She said many of the potential commuters would be going to the University’s campus.  

Magnum replied that he was unsure of the AATA position regarding partnership with the University.

Woods replied that it was really important to see coordination.  She asked staff if the traffic count was considered.  

Kowalski replied that the traffic engineer reviewed the plan and saw no issues.

Mahler agreed with Potts that park and ride lots were beneficial, and asked whether the City or AATA would be responsible for snow removal.  

Magnum replied that it would be contracted through AATA, because the parcel was an MDOT owned property, and AATA was a lessee.  He said MDOT, and therefore AATA, had maintenance and upkeep requirements to meet. 

Bona asked if the park and ride lot would be used for carpooling and bus pickup. 

Magnum replied yes.

Bona asked what the future plan was for the sidewalk heading east of the site.  She noted that there were subdivisions on the other side of the highway.  She asked if there was the potential to create access across US-23.

Magnum replied that future planning was considered.  He said the current bridge was too narrow, and therefore unsafe, for pedestrian traffic, but said a new bridge or another way to accommodate pedestrians could be an option in the future.  He said they planned to put a pedestrian footpath along the site’s frontage, accommodate future use.

Potts responded to Westphal’s comment about the Green Road park and ride lot by saying she believed that the Green Road site was difficult to find and not well situated for current traffic patterns.  She believed the proposed lot would be a big help, and would alleviate some of the parking pressures on the downtown.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Borum, Pratt

Motion carried.
